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SUBJECT

Proposed Ordinance 2009-0281 would make a supplemental appropriation of $660,000 to Assessments, amending the 2009 Budget Ordinance (Ordinance 16312), Section 39.
SUMMARY
Proposed Ordinance 2009-0281 requests additional appropriation authority of $660,000, and would amend the 2009 adopted budget.  The appropriation authority is requested to implement labor agreements with Public, Professional & Office-Clerical Employees and Drivers, Teamsters Local 763, representing employees in the Department of Assessments.  

BACKGROUND
The collective bargaining agreement and memorandum of agreement with the Public, Professional & Office-Clerical Employees and Drivers, Teamsters Local 763, were approved by the Committee of the Whole on April 29, 2009.  The agreement was deferred at Council on May 11, 2009, pending the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee’s action on the proposed appropriation.  
The Memorandum of Agreement extends the terms and conditions of the prior contract, and also provides a 2008 pay range increase and the standard cost of living adjustments (COLA) for 2007 and 2008.  The new collective bargaining agreement covers the period of January 1, 2009 through December 31, 2010.  The labor agreements cover approximately 140 employees in the Department of Assessments.
ANALYSIS
The proposed ordinance would increase the budget for the Department of Assessments by $660,000 to fund the labor agreement between King County and Public, Professional & Office-Clerical Employees and Drivers, Teamsters Local 763.  
The 2009 cost impact of the agreement is $1.87 million – this includes the 2007 and 2008 payments for the retroactive COLA and range increase, as well as the cost of living adjustment for 2009.  The approximate cost breakdown by year is shown in Table 1 below.  Note that the 2008 and 2009 figures are cumulative.   
	Table 1

Labor Agreement Costs, 2007-2009

	2007

2% COLA
	$178,000

	2008 
2.49% COLA

Pay range increase 

(Plus cumulative effect of 2007 COLA)
	$614,000

	2009

4.88% COLA 

(Plus cumulative effect of prior years’ COLA & range increase)
	$1,078,000

	TOTAL
	$1,870,000


The 2009 adopted budget for Assessments includes funding for $1.21 million dollars of the $1.87 million.  The remaining, unbudgeted amount is $660,000.  Funding for the supplemental would come from salary and wage contingency reserves established in the General Fund financial plan.  
The Assessor’s Office traditionally does not have unspent budget authority at the end of the year, so not approving the appropriation would likely mean the Assessor would need to leave vacant positions unfilled, lay off staff, or reduce overtime.  The effect would be to reduce identification of new construction to add to the assessment rolls.  Identifying new construction allows the county to increase its property tax base.  

REASONABLENESS 

Staff analysis is complete, so it would be a reasonable and prudent business decision for the Committee to take action on Proposed Ordinance 2009-0281.
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